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VIA E-MAIL 
 
August 29, 2016 
 
Robert Landel, Wyckoff Township Attorney 
Landel, Bernstein & Kalosieh, LLP  
279 Franklin Avenue  
Wyckoff, New Jersey 07481 
 

 RE: Wyckoff Ordinance § 128.28(D)(5) 

Dear Mr. Landel: 

As you may recall, I contacted you in 2012 regarding the American Civil Liberties Union of New Jersey’s 
concerns regarding the Township of Wyckoff’s ordinance that placed limits on residential political signs. After 
receiving complaints about recent police enforcement of political signs, I write to again advise you that section 
128.28(D)(5) of the Municipal Code violates the constitutional rights of Wyckoff residents  

Wyckoff’s ordinance limits political signs to “a period not exceeding one month” (which, based on reports, may 
be interpreted by township officials to mean the month preceding an election) and requires that they may not be 
larger than four square feet.  My March 1, 2012, letter to you explained that the ordinance was unconstitutional 
and requested that the Borough cease enforcement and repeal or amend the ordinance. While the Township 
ceased enforcement at that time, the ordinance was not amended.  I have attached a copy of the letter for your 
reference.   

The ordinance effectively bans residents from engaging in a protected form of speech for eleven months of the 
year, which violates the First Amendment.  I note that last year, the United States Supreme Court decided Reed 
v. Town of Gilbert, 576 U.S. ___ (2015), holding that content-based sign restrictions must meet strict scrutiny, 
i.e., be narrowly tailored to meet a compelling state interest. The Court made clear that a sign regulation is 
content-based if it treats signs differently based on the ideas they express. Slip. op. at 6-7. Wyckoff’s ordinance 
does exactly that, treating political signs worse than other noncommercial signs. It would fail to meet strict 
scrutiny. Even if the ordinance were content neutral, such restrictions on free speech could not be justified.     

I am hopeful, given the clarity of the law regarding political sign restrictions and the rights so clearly burdened 
by the ordinance, that the Township will act quickly to amend section 128.28(D)(5) to comport with the First 
Amendment.  However, because of the Township’s history of enforcement, I advise you that it is risking 
litigation if it does not initiate such action by the conclusion of it September 20 meeting. Please feel free to 
contact me should you wish to discuss this issue.   

Sincerely, 

 

Jeanne LoCicero, Esq. 
Deputy Legal Director 
 
cc: Kevin Rooney, Mayor 
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